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Chairperson and Distinguished Members of the 

Commission on Care: 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to address your 

Commission this morning. I am here as a 

practicing physician who has spent 45 years with 

the VA, and as the President of the National 

Association of Veteran Administration Physicians 

and Dentists usually referred to as NAVAPD.    

 

NAVAPD is the official national organization of VA 

physicians and dentists who proudly serve our 

nation's veterans.  Our nonprofit organization is 

dedicated to improving the quality of patient care 

in the VA health care system and ensuring the 

doctor-patient relationship is maintained and 

strengthened. In fact, our bylaws state that 

“NAVAPD has as its highest priority the 

preservation and strengthening of the VA Health 

Care Delivery System so that it is able at all times 

to give veterans quality medical care equal to or 

better than can be obtained elsewhere in our 

society.”  I appear today in pursuit of that purpose.   

 

NAVAPD believes that a key means of enhancing 

the care of the Veterans is by employing the best 

physicians and dentists.  To that end, we work to 

ensure that physicians and dentists are enabled to 

positively influence care; that the professional 

working conditions encourage VA physicians and 

dentists to increase access to high-quality health 

care for our veterans; and that incentives assure 

that the best physicians and dentists are attracted 

to the VA health care system.  NAVAPD believes it 

is essential for physicians and dentists to be in 

charge of decisions regarding delivery and quality 

of care. 

 

Although I began my involvement with the VA 

during the Vietnam War era as a resident in 

internal medicine in Boston, it wasn’t long before I 

arrived in DC and began my long tenure at both 

the DC VA Medical Center and George Washington 

University and over these many years I have held 

various titles and positions.* 

 

During these years, I have also witnessed firsthand 

many changes in the VA, some good and some not 

so good.  I have had the opportunity to meet nearly 

all the Secretaries of the VA over the last 35 years, 

got to know several of them, and saw a few as 

patients.  I believe all of these individuals have 

been good people and all had the best of 

intensions.  I am sure Secretary McDonald, whom I 

have also met with, also has good intentions. 

 

Notwithstanding the good intentions of these good 

people, however, the role of the physician within 

the VA system as the leader of medical care has 

greatly diminished over this same period, to the 

detriment of patient care and organizational 

operations.  Diminishing the role of physicians and 

dentists in the VA’s decisions regarding delivery 

and quality of care is a primary cause of – if not 

the primary cause of: difficulty in recruiting 

physicians and dentists, VA physician and dentist 

retention problems, and the drop in veterans’ 

confidence in their care. 

 

Currently, in the VA, the single greatest 

impediment to recruiting and retaining physicians 

and dentists is the disenfranchisement and 

marginalization that many of the current 

physicians and dentists experience daily.  Today, 

most VA physicians and dentists feel like their 

(Continued on page 3) 
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D 
ear NAVAPD Members: 

 

What a long, strange election 

season it’s been, and we’re still months 

away from November.  The presidential 

race aside, we will see significant 

change in the veterans landscape in 

Congress next year.  U.S House 

Chairman of the Veterans Affairs 

Committee Rep. Jeff Miller (R-FL) 

announced earlier this year that he is 

retiring.  And, the House Chairman of 

the Veterans Affairs Subcommittee on 

Health, Rep. Dan Benishek (R-MI) is 

also retiring.  With that, we face 

newcomers to these posts in January 

2017, and we will look forward to 

building new relationships with their 

offices to continue NAVAPD’s good 

work on Capitol Hill.   We have been 

lucky to have the ear of both 

Representatives Miller and Benishek, 

and enjoyed working with them and 

their staffs over the years.  We are sorry 

to see them go. 

 

In this edition of our newsletter, we 

share with you the testimony we 

submitted to the Commission on 

Care.  In it, we shared NAVAPD 

members’ concerns with the ever-

growing, dysfunctional bureaucracy 

within the VA, even under new 

leadership.  The increase of non-

physicians in positions that influence 

medical care decisions is something we 

will continue to fight. 

 

We also cover the issue of physician 

recruitment and retention in this 

newsletter.  The biggest barriers to the 

VA attracting, hiring, and keeping the 

best physicians and dentists are the 

tendencies toward marginalizing their 

expertise, and the disenfranchisement 

from overall patient care.  Important 

care needs — psychiatric, internal 

medicine, neurology, and others 

specific to veteran populations — are 

being handled by LPNs and 

pharmacists, rather than well-trained 

physicians who specialize in veteran 

health care.  This is another issue we 

anticipate our work will grow stronger 

throughout this year and next. 

 

Let me close by saying thank you for 

renewing your NAVAPD membership for 

2016.  We are grateful for the work you 

do, and for supporting our work with 

policy makers in Washington, 

D.C.   Together, our voice continues to 

be heard.  ¤ 

 
 

Mission 
 

N 
AVAPD is dedicated to the principle that this nation ’s veterans, as a result of their service to our 
country’s Armed Forces, have earned an entitlement to quality health care to meet their needs as they 
become sick or injured. The Department of Veterans Affairs (“VA”) is that agency of government obligated to 

honor the Nation’s contract with its deserved Veterans. 
 
NAVAPD has as its highest priority the preservation and strengthening of the VA health care system, 
so that it stands ever ready to give our veterans quality medical care equal to or better than that which can be 
obtained elsewhere in our society. 
 
Just as VA doctors care for those who have served, they also stand ready to treat the military and civilian casualties 
of future conflicts and non-military disasters.  
 
VA health care facilities are a principal element in our national security and in our national defense, representing as 
they do a vast resource to back up the limited capabilities of our military hospitals. 
 

Guiding Principles 
 

NAVAPD shall function as the official professional organization of the VA physicians and dentists at all 
levels in the VA Health Care system, from the local health care facilities through VISNs to the national level. 
 
NAVAPD shall cooperate to the maximum extent possible w ith official representatives of the VA, to the 
end that the best possible health care is provided to veteran beneficiaries. 
 
NAVAPD shall endeavor to ensure that qualified physicians and dentists are recruited into the VA 
Health Care system and retained therein. 
 
NAVAPD shall support VA physician research, participate in activities of professional organizations, 
continuing medical education and participation in equal partnership affiliation with medical schools. 

NAVAPD’s Mission and Principles 
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opinions are neither helpful nor 

requested.  In many facilities, their 

suggestions are summarily rebuffed as 

inconsequential.  At many centers, 

physicians and dentists are no longer 

even considered professionals but 

referred to as simply the “workers”.  

These observations do not just come 

from NAVAPD leadership, but directly 

from our members, VA docs and 

dentists.  Men and women who want to 

help improve “the system.” 

 

In the late 1960s and 1970s nearly all 

of the VA Medical Centers were led by 

Directors who were physicians.  Today, 

very few medical centers have 

physician directors.  The position now 

called the VA Undersecretary for Health 

was known as the Chief Medical 

director.  At that time there was a direct 

line from the Chief of Staff at the 

medical centers to the Chief Medical 

Director.  Issues of delivery and quality 

of medical care were raised and 

addressed by medical professionals.  

Today the Chiefs of Staff report to a 

Clinical Specialist in the Veterans 

Integrated Service Networks (VISN).   

All too frequently it appears that the 

Clinical Specialist has different 

priorities and has little care or interest 

in what the Chief of Staff has to say.  In 

more recent times there has been a 

strong movement to eliminate the need 

even to have a physician in the role of 

Undersecretary for Health.  Would it be 

wise, or even possible to run the 

Defense Department without Generals 

and Admirals in leadership positions?  

 

The single greatest possible source of 

knowledge to improve care, enhance 

access, and advance improved 

outcomes is the VHA’s physicians and 

dentists and it’s Medical Staff.  Some 

of the best health care systems in the 

country are managed by physicians:  

Mayo Clinic, Massachusetts General 

Hospital, Cleveland Clinic, if not actually 

by physicians in the corporate offices, 

at least through incorporation in 

decision making and strategic planning.   

 

The VA touts its superb physicians and 

dentists when they speak of VA’s many 

accomplishments in clinical care and 

research while at the same time 

physicians and dentists are generally 

being ignored, isolated, and 

disrespected.  An organization that 

strives for medical excellence should 

be encouraging its professionals to 

maintain and enhance their skills and 

education.  However, the VA’s budget 

allotment for physicians’ continuing 

medical education (CME) continues to 

decline and burdensome forms and 

approvals keep increasing.  A further, 

biased and manipulative productivity 

assessment of physicians continues 

within some specialty departments. 

 

We are not saying that there is no role 

for non-physicians in the administration 

of hospitals or medical care.  We are 

saying, however, that medical 

judgments should be based on years of 

education and patient care.  

Professional health care judgments 

should be made and evaluated by 

physicians and dentists, not MBAs. Yet 

at the VA a variety of non-physicians 

have been elevated to the role of 

“overseers” of physicians and dentists.  

In recent years VA non-physicians have 

taken on roles traditionally reserved for 

physicians.  In the name of cost-savings 

and efficiency, nurses have been 

granted authority over physicians and 

judge and evaluate competency of 

physicians and dentists.   

 

Physicians are being loaded with 

additional duties more appropriate for 

non-physicians, such as typing letters, 

filing, follow-up calls, patient reception, 

and preparation.  Similarly, it is not a 

cost saving nor is it efficient to have 

physicians routinely escort patients 

from waiting rooms to exam rooms.  

These short-sighted, inappropriate duty 

reassignments greatly reduce physician 

efficiency resulting in fewer patients 

being seen on any given day.  They 

deflect physicians from seeing more 

patients.  Merely increasing the VA 

budget has not and will not solve the 

problem; more money alone will not 

provide more timely access to 

physicians.  The problem is the many 

practices that decrease efficient use of 

physician time. 

 

There is a growing trend to add non-

physicians and there is a growing 

concern that a veteran may never be 

seen or treated by a physician while a 

patient in the VA system.  Veterans are 

seen by non-MD doctors without ever 

realizing they have not seen a medical 

doctor.  We believe this is dangerous 

for patients and their families and may 

raise ethical issues. 

 

In fact, members recently have 

contacted me about clinical 

pharmacists managing patients not 

only with diabetes but also with 

hypertension and other medical issues.  

The Endocrinologists have no input and 

if they wish to do anything to the 

patient they are now challenged to 

justify on an evidence basis.   Another 

example is the clinical pharmacists 

decide which medications to supply 

Hepatitis C patients to a cheaper one 

with the most side effects (not unusual 

to have 5).  Typically, the physicians 

prescribe the least expensive with 

minimal side effects. 

   

Additionally, LPNs with little or no 

psychiatric experience are taking the 

place of psychiatrists doing intake 

counseling and assessments in some 

psychiatric departments. Psychologists 

instead of M.D. psychiatrists are doing 

Veterans’ Compensation & Pension 

(C&P) Examinations. 

 

I want to call the Commission’s 

attention to the following selected 

findings from Independent Assessment 

on Staffing/Productivity/Time 

(Continued from page 1) 

(Continued on page 4) 
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Allocation prepared by Grant Thornton 

that have been noted in many previous 

studies, and continue to go unfixed: 

 Insufficient exam rooms and poor 

configuration of space limits 

providers’ productivity, ability to 

maximize patient throughput, and 

reduces patient access. 

 Clinical and administrative support 

staff ratios are insufficient and may 

limit provider productivity. 

 Insufficient clinical and 

administrative support staff results 

in providers and clinical support 

staff not working to the top of their 

licensure. 

 While there has been widespread 

implementation of the Patient 

Aligned Care Team (PACT) model in 

primary care, there are no current 

VHA standards for staffing levels 

and/or mix in specialty clinics, with 

the exception of eye clinics.   

 Organizational siloes and separate 

reporting lines exist for physicians, 

nurses and medical service 

administrators at a majority of VA 

Medical Centers (VAMCs).  As a 

result, service chiefs do not have 

control over the resourcing and 

performance of their clinical 

support staff (nurses) or clerical 

and administrative support staff. 

 

Further, we have read the October 1, 

2015 New England Journal of Medicine 

Article "Reforming the Veterans Health 

Administration - Beyond Palliation of 

Symptoms" authored by Drs. Giroir and 

Wilensky which addressed "Core 

Issues" that must be addressed before 

any significant, sustainable 

improvements in the VHA can be 

ensured.  NAVAPD concurs with the 

recommendations in this report.   

 

Congress has provided additional funds 

to add physicians and clinical staff to 

meet the needs of Veterans.  

Unfortunately, the additional funds are 

all too frequently misapplied.  For 

instance in some facilities it is reported 

that newly hired junior physicians are 

being paid as much as $40,000 more 

than senior attending physicians and 

the additional funds were applied only 

to new physicians.  If continued, this 

will clearly cause the loss of 

experienced VA physicians. 

 

2014 was a crisis year for the VA where 

confidence in the entire system was 

badly shaken.  New leadership was put 

into place and all are still hopeful for 

better things to come.  However, our 

latest survey of NAVAPD members say 

things may have gotten worse.  The VA 

has even published their Blueprint for 

Excellence, a rather lengthy 50-page 

document full of wonderful 

pronouncements about the future of VA 

care. What is the implementation 

strategy??? 

 

Taking care of patients and providing 

excellent care has a lot to do with 

providing the basics and using a lot of 

common sense.  

 

For example, when patients are asked 

what is important to them you will hear 

simple straight forward common sense 

questions such as:  

 Will I be admitted quickly?  

 Is the room clean?  

 Is there a bathroom in the room?  

 Does the call button work and does 

someone answer and arrive quickly 

if I need them? 

 Does everyone speak so that I can 

understand them?  

 If I need help to eat will someone 

be there to help me?   

 Do my doctors and nurses spend 

time explaining things so that I can 

understand what is happening? 

 

Patient surveys indicate that none of 

the above questions are being 

answered very well in the VA. 

 

Although the crisis in the VA did focus 

on access to care, this is but one small 

piece of the total package.  Getting 

timely initial access is of little value if it 

still takes months to get a hip replaced 

or have a lung cancer removed or a 

colonoscopy screening because there 

may not be sufficient physicians or 

adequate access to operating room 

time.  Timely access must be assured 

throughout the course of care, not just 

on initial visits. 

 

VHA is referred to as a health care 

system.  At best, it is a collective of 

hospitals and other medical facilities 

operating under a common umbrella 

identity.  The operation and standards 

of every facility are different.  The hiring 

process is different, the process for 

scheduling patients is different, and the 

way Performance Pay and Travel Pay 

are processed and approved is 

different.  As one Congressman 

commented to the then-Acting 

Secretary in a House Veterans Affairs 

Committee meeting last June, “During 

my visit to the medical center I was told 

that there is “our” way and the VA way, 

and here we do it our way.” 

 

In reality there is no unified “VA way.”  

The common chatter throughout the 

organization is “If you have seen one 

VA, you have seen one VA.”  There may 

be increased efforts to align the 

processes across the organization, but 

from the frontline perspective, it is not 

apparent.  The facilities operate as 

individual fiefdoms with little 

interference from the VISNs or the 

Central Office.  In that same House VA 

Committee meeting in June, 2014, 

health care experts from Humana and 

the Studer Group noted that operating 

in such non-aligned, inconsistent ways 

is a major challenge to efficiency and 

consistent outcomes.  The process of 

hiring, terminating, promoting, or 

evaluating an individual should not vary 

building-to-building. 

 

There must be a unification and 

(Continued from page 3) 

(Continued on page 5) 
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simplification of processes across the 

organization to achieve any order of 

efficiency and common outcomes.  An 

employee should not have to guess or 

learn totally different processes when 

shifting from one building to another.   

 

Within the VA there remains a lack of a 

valid staffing or productivity system.  

For over 34 years, the VA has been 

under a Congressional mandate to 

develop and implement such a plan.  

So far to our knowledge no such 

comprehensive plan has been put forth 

for review.  We believe there exists in 

some facilities a striking imbalance in 

physician ratios between specialty 

sections and services.  This imbalance 

also exists within nursing services 

when compared to the private sector.  

We have heard that one VA medical 

center has more than 50 nurse 

managers for a facility with only 150 in-

patient beds.  In addition, in some 

facilities the physicians and dentists’ 

productivity is severely reduced 

because they can utilize only one exam 

room.  In a southern VA medical center, 

requests to hire additional dentists are 

denied because only 8% of veterans 

access dental care, despite more than 

500 restorative appointments being 

booked more than 90 days out.   

 

A customer service program 

implemented a few years ago called “I 

CARE” has been resurrected.  Initially, 

this was only through circulation of a 

document reintroducing the program.  

Fortunately, after complaints from 

Veterans Service Organizations (VSOs) 

and various groups including NAVAPD, 

a few in-person sessions were added.  

However, most employees are only 

required to do an online review and self

-certify that they are committed to the 

program. Changing a culture is difficult 

but not impossible.  Simply reviewing a 

few slides periodically will not do the 

trick.  The “I CARE Quick Reference” 

spells out the desired core values of 

the VA: Integrity, Commitment, 

Advocacy, Respect and Excellence.  

After a year of focused attention many 

agency employees and veterans are 

questioning the “I CARE” program as a 

cosmetic effort that has done little to 

improve services.  Many feel that 

management’s approach has made a 

mockery of the program. 

 

In reality, according to VA employees 

from around the Nation, announced 

programs and changes to date have 

not resulted in improvements in their 

facilities.  Employees are no more 

empowered than before and feel less 

trusted and less respected.   

 

Despite recent additional funding from 

Congress, employees report that 

acquiring critically needed patient care 

staff is harder than before.  However, 

staffing has increased for additional 

non-patient care and for management.  

Impediments to improved care and 

operations have not been removed.   

 

No operational or structural changes 

that would increase the efficiency of 

physicians and dentists have been 

implemented.  Changes announced by 

the current Secretary are not being 

consistently implemented in local 

facilities, perhaps because the facility 

leaders have not understood that these 

changes are mandatory.   

 

In summary, as physicians and dentists 

in the VA Health Care System our goal 

above all others is to provide world-

class care to our nation's veterans.  

 

The VA/VHA issues are largely due to 

the fragmentation of the Agency and its 

standard operations.  The VA/VHA 

operates not as a system but as a 

loose collective with wide 

variation.  This seems to be the key 

failing, whether discussing Human 

Resources issues or supply chain 

problems.  Procedures are too complex 

involving too many decision points, too 

many decision makers, and too much 

variation facility-to-facility.  These 

points have been made repeatedly, in 

numerous committees, articles, and 

reports.  But significant change has not 

come.  Strategies to resolve these 

fundamental problems are: 

   Streamline the agency and its 

processes, and make them 

transparent; 

   Unify the processes across the 

organization to bring consistency of 

operations to the system; 

   Simplify the processes to allow rapid 

improvements and decisions, instead 

of languishing for months or years in an 

endless review process; 

   Restore the leadership role of VA 

physicians and dentists to make 

patient care decisions and lead the 

patient care team and appoint 

physicians as Medical Center directors; 

   Expedite the current committee and 

commission review process so that 

systemic changes can be made in a 

timely manner before operations 

further erode. 

 

Above and beyond the Hippocratic 

Oath, our duty is to care for and provide 

the very best treatment to those who 

put their own lives at risk for our 

freedom.  When roadblocks or 

unethical practices prevent us from 

doing so, it is our duty and 

responsibility to speak up. 

 

Sessions like this are important and 

helpful and NAVAPD appreciates the 

opportunity to be heard.  I believe that 

this Commission, Congress and the 

Nation WANT to “fix” the medical care 

“problem” at the VA.  The unfortunate 

truth however, is that it is far easier to 

“throw money” at the problem than it is 

to fix it.  We at NAVAPD ask that as new 

efforts and strategies are explored to 

improve delivery and quality of care to 

our Nation’s veterans, that the 

physicians and dentists who treat them 

are included in the process and the 

solution.  ¤ 

_________________________________ 
*1981-  Professor of Medicine 

George Washington University School of Medicine 

1975–1976 Acting Chief, Medical 

Service, VA Medical Center, Washington, DC 

1978-1993 Director, Division of 

Pulmonary Diseases George Washington 

University Medical Center 

1976-1994 Chief, Pulmonary Diseases 

Section, VA Medical Center, Washington, DC 

1998-1999 Chief of Staff, VA Medical 

Center, Washington, DC 

2000-  Senior Attending in 

Pulmonary Diseases and Medical Director 

Respiratory Care 

(Continued from page 4) 
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I 
n December the House Veterans 

Affairs Subcommittees on Econom-

ic Development and Health held a 

roundtable discussion on draft legisla-

tion "To improve the authority of the 

Secretary of Veterans Affairs to hire 

and retain physicians and other em-

ployees of the Department of Veterans 

Affairs and for other purposes." 

 

Dr. Spagnolo was invited to participate 

along with representatives from the 

VSOs, union, VA nurses association, 

Travis Hawkins from a physician recruit-

ing compa-

ny and Max 

Stier from 

the Partner-

ship for 

Public Ser-

vice to 

name a 

few. Mem-

bers of 

Congress 

who partici-

pated in 

the round-

table were 

Chairmen 

Benishek 

(Health), 

Wenstrup 

(Economic 

Develop-

ment) Rep-

resentatives Brownley (Health ranking), 

Takano (Economic Development rank-

ing), Coffman, Radewagen and Ruiz. 

 

In March, the two subcommittees held 

a hearing on the draft legislation and 

NAVAPD was invited to provide written 

comments on the latest draft.   The full 

statement has been posted on our web-

site (www.navapd.org) and the following 

are excerpts of key points. 

 

Currently, in the VA, the single greatest 

impediment to recruiting and retaining 

physicians and dentists is the disen-

franchisement and marginalization that 

many of the current physicians and 

dentists experience daily.  Today, most 

VA physicians and dentists feel like 

their opinions are neither helpful nor 

requested.  In many facilities, their sug-

gestions are summarily rebuffed as 

inconsequential.  At many centers, phy-

sicians and dentists are no longer even 

considered professionals but referred 

to as simply the “workers”.  These ob-

servations do not just come from 

NAVAPD leadership, but directly from 

our members, VA docs and dentists.  

Men and women who want to help im-

prove “the system.” 

 

The proposed revisions to legislation 

regarding physician work hours would 

at least theoretically permit VA medical 

center leaders to unilaterally and dra-

matically alter a physician's tour indefi-

nitely, and without any stated rea-

son.  Specifically, the provision which 

states "The Secretary may modify the 

hours of employment for employees in 

a position specified in any of para-

graphs (1) through (6) of section 7421

(b) of this title to be more or less than 

80 hours in a biweekly pay period if the 

total hours of employment for such an 

employee does not exceed 2,080 hours 

per calendar year." appears to make it 

possible for physicians to be told they 

must work every weekend, or move to 

night or evening shifts, or have fre-

quently changing tours.  While all physi-

cians recognize that in a medical emer-

gency they must do whatever they can 

to protect patients and treat immediate 

medical problems, any involuntary 

change in their negotiated tour should 

be motivated by a bona fide emergency 

that demands the attention of a physi-

cian.  It stands to reason that these 

circumstances should have defined 

endpoints in time and clearly articulat-

ed goals, and should include a general 

staffing shortfall (where the services 

needed could be provided by non-

physicians). The authority proposed by 

this revision should be qualified by 

these stipulations: 

 

Recom-

mend 

the legis-

lation to 

clarify 

the 24/7 

rule’s 

original 

intent 

that it go 

into ef-

fect only 

if a na-

tional or 

state 

emer-

gency is 

declared 

by either 

a Gover-

nor or 

the President.  Currently the 24/7 rule 

is used as a threat by hospital directors 

and it should not be used to intimidate 

the physicians and dentists.  It also 

appears to be used as a no-cost meth-

od of solving staffing shortages or oper-

ational problems.  This is an inappropri-

ate abuse of privilege to solve the con-

sequences of poor management. 

 

The following are – apart from the im-

portant matter of momen-

tary compensation – key factors that 

are widely reported 

as undercutting physicians’ perfor-

mance and satisfaction.  

 

1. Denigration of CME.  It is 

quite apparent that the VA has little 

(Continued on page 7) 
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regard for the continuing professional 

education of its physicians.  Despite the 

fact that the Physician Pay Law of 2004 

stipulates financial support of CME, it is 

regularly reported that the process for a 

physician to make use of the $1000 

allocated for CME is so cumbersome, 

untimely and burdensome that many 

simply forego the education itself or in 

some cases pay out of pocket. Further-

more, the allocation is paltry in relation 

to actual, current CME costs.  The Phy-

sician Pay Law uses the language “up 

to $1000” to indicate that the maxi-

mum funding is $1000 instead of the 

total cost of a much larger cost.  In-

stead, hospital directors have used this 

language to argue that they can provide 

any amount below $1000.  This is the 

opposite intent of the law, and further 

frustrates physicians. 

 

One would think that the VA would see, 

as obvious, that the ultimate benefi-

ciary of CME is the veteran-patient.  

Instead, the VA treats CME as an indul-

gence. The damage done is to the ca-

pability and morale of physicians as 

well as to patients. In, comparison with 

what the physician would have availa-

ble in the private sector, it’s hardly a 

recruiting tool; it is a disincentive to join 

or remain in the VA. 

 

2. Ignoring the Federal Physician Pay 

Law/Ghost pay. The VA often acts as if 

there is no legal foundation of physi-

cian pay.  There is. Physician Pay has 

three legally defined components: Base 

Pay, Market Pay, and Performance Pay. 

 

In the Pay Law, performance pay is au-

thorized up to $15,000 per physician 

and appropriated for incentivizing phy-

sicians, but no one seems to know 

where it goes, and some do not even 

seem to know that it exists. Local Direc-

tors arbitrarily restrict performance pay 

to any level they wish. How? Funds are 

allotted to VISNs and then to facilities 

for performance pay, but only smaller 

amounts are dispersed. Where are the 

remaining funds?   

 

Stipulated bi-annual market surveys 

and adjustments are skipped or ig-

nored, market adjustments seem to go 

to “favored” staff members.  Pay panels 

are assembled with pre-conceived per-

formance pay outcomes.  VA leaders at 

all levels (local, VISN, Central Office) 

need to be pressured to bring pay man-

agement into conformance with the Pay 

Law.  The Pay Law is law, not a sugges-

tion. 

 

3. Disrespect Disparity. In a private sec-

tor organization, no one would expect a 

staff person to treat a physician as just 

another “worker” nor expect that a phy-

sician would be without remedy when 

support personnel regularly fail to per-

form at a satisfactory level. At VA facili-

ties, a supporting employee – tech, 

secretary, etc. – sees his or her supervi-

sor as the individual to be pleased, not 

the physician involved in patient care.  

Reports of this phenomenon are legion.  

 

This will not be remedied unless per-

sonnel come to see that properly sup-

porting the physician is of paramount 

importance – and this will not occur 

unless there is a system whereby the 

physicians can anonymously rate per-

sonnel, including their supervisors.  A 

department head should be held to 

explain why any such ratings within the 

department are low.  

 

4. The HR problem. HR has too wide a 

variety of responsibilities and some 

basic conflicts of interest – which can-

not be remedied within HR. 

 

A key responsibility is to locate and in-

take needed personnel, particularly 

physicians. It is generally reported that 

the process is so slow and cumber-

some that good recruits are routinely 

lost to other jobs. The draft bill propos-

es to offer education to HR personnel, 

but it does nothing to eliminate or 

streamline the requirements of the re-

cruiting process that are the heart of 

the problem.  The bill also needs to add 

accountability to the education.  Lots of 

money is spent by the VA on educating 

HR personnel, but performance has not 

improved.  This must change if VA is to 

turn its image around. 

 

Another key responsibility is to process 

and resolve employee (including physi-

cian) complaints about their working 

conditions or treatment by co-workers 

or superiors, but HR is hopelessly con-

flicted. HR works for management, not 

the employees. It naturally sees its 

function as one of employee pacifica-

tion, not employee support and assis-

tance.  Given the numerous employee-

biased programs within the govern-

ment, HR fears retaliation for assertive 

corrective action and thus is reluctant 

to challenge problematic employees. 

 

This legislation has not yet been intro-

duced, but congressional staff advises 

that it will be introduced in May.  ¤ 

(Continued from page 6) 
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